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Chairman’s Report for 2017

Welcome to our 2018 newsletter!

The year of 2017 has flown past and also my final year as CBC
chairman and I believe it has been another successful one.  There
were many additional issues for the Committee of 2017 to deal
with and I would like to express my gratitiude to all the extra
time they put in to try to represent the views of our members

nationally; particularly our Secretary Dearbhla.

I would like to welcome and encourage new members and to
thank all existing members who demonstrated their continuing

support for our own association at the AGM.  We will continue to
make our submissions to FIBKA to try to improve the present

impasse.

I would like to hand over the “reins” to Billy now and I know he
will be an extemely capable chairman from the start and will

always act for the best interests of the members of Connemara
Beekeepers Association.

Sean Osborne



As your newly elected chairperson for the coming year, I
would like to take this opportunity to welcome back our
old members and welcome our new members to what I
hope will be a productive and rewarding year in
beekeeping.

A special thank you to the outgoing committee: Sean
Osborne chairperson, Dearbhla Walsh secretary, Colleen
Gilmore treasurer and Dara Scott. I would like to welcome
a new committee member, Rod Teck, as treasurer. I
would also like to thank the remaining committee for their
decision to stay on for the coming year.

Dearbhla has kept you all up to date on the FIBKA
controversy since their AGM in August. To date, this is
still unresolved but at our own AGM in early November
we voted to remain with FIBKA. This means we have had
to increase our membership fee. The members present
expressed the hope that FIBKA would resolve their
financial issues. The alternative for us would be to break
away and join the new group, which other associations
are doing. We have kept our options open on this until
next year. In the meantime, FIBKA have asked for more
people to go for election to their Executive Council and
we have a committee member who is willing to have his
name put forward.

Meanwhile I am sure you all agree that it is time we put
more focus on the real issue, beekeeping. I have heard
mixed reviews about the past summer and the welfare of
the bees. We all live in the hope of a good summer to
come in 2018. Keep a close watch on the CBC website
where we will post all the information regarding activities

for the year. Lectures, workshops, classes and outings
are all still in the planning stage.
We are still looking for a secretary to replace Dearbhla.
We hope this will be rectified at our January committee
meeting.

Members and future members need to be aware that you
must submit personal information such as home address,
phone number, email address and signature to the
secretary or treasurer when sending your subscription.

This is because of the new Data Protection Act. You will
find the membership forms on
www.connemarabeekeepers.ie
-Dearbhla emailed one to you on the 18th of November.

These past few weeks are cold and wet and our bees
might need a feed so make sure to heft your hives.
Happy New Year to you all and I hope to see you at our
first meeting in the New Year,

Beehappy!

Billy (Chairperson, CBC)

Welcome from our
New 2018 Chairman





Community Matters to Connemara Beekeepers Association

We like to take part in as many local events as possible during the year to
encourage and inform residents and visitors alike to Connemara.  Here’s a sample
of some of the events which we attended this year:

� Biodiversity Week at the Connemara National Park during May - (Our
Observation hive manned by our members)

� Open Day at Sean Osborne’s apiary in Oughterard in association with NIHBS
during June

� Heritage Day at Aughnanure Castle, Oughterard during August -(Our
Observation hive was manned by our members)

� Oughterard Agricultural Show

� Connemara Green Festival in Letterfrack - An informative lecture by Gerard
Coyne, which took place on October 7th.



Thanks to everyone who
contributed to our Christmas
party to make it a great
success again this year.  The
meal was lovely and there was
a very festive atmosphere.
Colleen’s quiz tested the three
teams and once again, it was a
close run thing with only ½ a
mark separating the teams at
the end.

We were delighted that John
Summerville  made the trip
down to see us again and there
was even a German “Bee
Master” in attendance.
Unfortunately, he was not able
to stay with us and give a
lecture; but I am sure he’ll
make a return trip to see us
again soon!

Left to right: Sheila Griffin, Gerard Coyne, Margaret Geoghegan,
Dearbhla Walsh

Christmas Party 2017

Plenty smiles with a mysterious,
green background presence!

Our quizmaster, Rod



Why not get yourself the latest stationary accessory
that’s available from CBC; it’s a great quality, pen
with a mobile device touch stylus!!! Only E2

Contact us to get yours, while stocks last!!



My year in Beekeeping

2017 has been another year to learn more
about beekeeping skills.  It began back in
January with an interesting talk at the
Oughterard VEC hosted by one of our resident
experts; David Geoghegan.  He gave us an
extremely interesting talk and demonstration
about recycling wax and the benefits of doing
so.  He is very resourceful and has made his
own prototypes for solar wax melters.  He has
also got the equipment for creating wax
foundation from recycled wax.  He brought it

along to the meeting and gave a demonstration
of the whole process.

It was not the ideal location for creating
foundation, on account of the heat in the room,
but he did allow some of us to try to make our
own sheets.  I was so delighted to try it out and
managed to succeed and bring home my own
sheet - this sheet got a central role in one of my
brood boxes as a treat for my favoured hive.  It
was drawn out very quickly by the approving
workers!!

- THANKS TO all those who have taken the time and effort to contribute to this newsletter, it’s much
appreciated. I hope every member enjoys this new edition.

Mary Keenan
PRO

Thanks to John
Summerville, NIHBS and
Offaly Beekeepers for
making us welcome to their
apiary for our Summer
outing; there was some
great practical
demonstrations and the
finest summer weather that
I had experienced for quite
some while; it all added to
the enjoyment of the day.

Autumn then brought the
gift of some full supers for
me this year and I used my
trusty porter bee escapes
to allow me to easily
remove the harvest: such a
useful device, employing a
one way sprung valve to
exclude the bees from the
super.

I then decided to use Apiguard for my Autumn
varroa treatment regime this year.  Strains of
Varroa mite resistant to pyrethroids (active
ingredients of Apistan and Bayvarol) exist in many
locations now, so I decided to rotate to
Apiguard.This has a more general action, so an
immunity may not be built up by the varroa mite
as quickly.  There is a satisfaction to inspecting
the hives on an Autumn day and getting the waft
of thymol being emitted from the hives.  I tried to
complete my treatment and feeding before the
end of October, but of course, there was always
some little things left to do if there came a fine, dry
day!

-Finally, check out the “beegym”, I wonder would it
assist the bees with their grooming behaviour in
order  to remove some of those pesky varroa
mites?

https://www.vita-
europe.com/beehealth/products/bee-gym/



Native Irish Honey Bee Society

Annual Conference
              & AGM

Date : Saturday, 9th and 10th February 2018
Location:The Athlone Springs Hotel

More Info: www.nihbs.org

Apis mellifera mellifera





Thanks to Seán de Brún​ for his permission to reproduce some of his
beekeeping magazine archives; it is some very interesting reading from bygone
years.  It’s interesting to observe the changes to beekeeping practices over time

and, perhaps, even more fascinating, to read about practices which have not
changed at all!



Airteagal PaddyTá bliain eile curtha tharainn againn, an tríú bliain fliuch
i ndiaidh a chéile, aimsir nach raibh feiliúnach do
dhaoine, d’ainmhí ná go na beacha.  Níor tháinig aon
tseachtain tirim as a chéile ó dheireadh Bealtaine ach
mar sin fhéin rinne na beacha a ndícheall agus bhí toradh
maith go leor ar a gcuid oibre agus tuairim is 30 punt
meala i ngach coirceog.
An scéala is fearr faoi na beacha i mbliana, dár liomsa,
ná go bhfuil an bheach dúchasach, Apis Mellifera
Mellifeara, ag leathnú amach ar fud Chonamara ar fad
agus i mbliana iad tagtha chomh fada le Muighinis i
gCarna, Leitir Móir, An Trá Bháin agus Baile Chonaola
agus tá scéalta maithe ag teacht ar ais ó na beachairí a
bhfuil siad acu. Taispeánann sé seo dúinn gur fiú go mór
an phóir seo a choinneal ag imeacht agus is fiú go mór
an t-iarracht a dhéanamh iad a scaipe ar fud na tíre ar
fad.
Tá an-mholadh á fháil ag an mhil freisin agus tuairiscí
dearfacha ag teacht ar ais chugainn.  Tá an-tóir ar an
mhil fraoigh, an ghnáth mhil agus ar an mhil ón
eidhneán agus daoine ag rá go bhfuil sé ag déanamh an-
mhaitheas go deo dhóib ó thaobh sláinte de agus é ag
cuidiú le daoine a bhfuil fadhbanna scamhóga, boilg,
craicinn agus go leor rudaí eile acu.
Tá ard-mholadh ag dul do Choiste Chumann Beachairí
Chonamara a raibh bliain an-ghnóthach acu agus an t-
uafás oibre déanta acu.  Is láidre muid nuair a sheasann
muid ar fad le chéile agus go mba fada buan an cumann.
Is é an peaca gur buaileadh tinn an tOllamh Albert
Meizner ag dinnéar na Nollag ach beidh sé ar ais i rith na
bliana le chúnamh Dé má thógann sé neart meala!!



Beginners’ Courses in
Beekeeping 2018

organized by

Connemara Beekeepers Association

� Starting at the Ellis Hall, Letterfrack on 31st January 2018 at 7:30pm
� Starting at the VEC, Oughterard on 21st February 2018 at 7.30pm

� Course fee of €30 for members or €100 for non-members includes:
� Three weekly evening lectures
� Visit to an apiary including practical demonstrations and hive

inspections (This will take place during the summer months
when the hives are at their busiest. Date to be confirmed
depending on weather conditions.)
� 12 months membership of the Connemara Beekeeepers’

Association (The Association meets monthly and hosts lectures
and discussions on various aspects of beekeeping.)
� Advice and guidance from experienced beekeepers through our

mentorship programme (invaluable help when you establish
your first hive!)
� 12 months subscription to An Beachaire, the monthly journal

published by the Federation of Irish Beekeepers’ Association
� Indemnity insurance

Limited places are available now. Please contact via website or
For all bookings and enquiries, please contact Ken Figgis ( e-mail:
kfiggis@hotmail.com or tel: 095 41092).

Please spread the word about our upcoming courses and encourage everyone to get involved
in beekeeping!



   Committee Members 2018

Chairman: Billy Gilmore
Secretary: Dearbhla Walsh
Treasurer: Rod Teck
Education Officer: Ken Figgis
Apiary Manager: Gerard Coyne
Website/Facebook Manager: Tony Murphy
PRO: Mary Keenan
Social Secretary: David Canavan
Committee members: Paddy Finnerty, Frank Conroy,
 David Canavan, Colleen Gilmore, Jill Ui Dhuinn Bhig.

2018 Upcoming Lecture Series:

January 14th 2pm Local Honey Sampling by  our own producers

February Feb 4th  2pm  (-Please note the change of date on account of a clash with the
NIHBS Conference.)

CBC  membership renewal             for 2018

Euro 70; Membership of Connemara Beekeeper’s Association (includes beekeepers insur-
ance, monthly copy of An Beachaire )
Euro 30; Additional family membership (as above, but to include another named household
member)
Euro 100; New member ( includes membership, insurance and beginners beekeeping
course)

Please ensure your membership subscription is up to date for 2018 (please send/give the
membership form to the treasurer)and ensure that your email and eircode is with the
Secretary of the Connemara Beekeepers Association. (for An Beachaire delivery)
Treasurer: Rod Teck, Clifden, Co Galway

For further information and all the latest News & courses:
visit: www.connemarabeekeepers.ie
and our facebook page Connemara-Beekeepers


